
THE MARTIN COUNTY COUNCIL 

SPECIAL MEETING

June 3, 2013
MINUTES

The Martin County Council convened in special session Monday, June 3, 2013, in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Councilmen present were C. Richard Summers, Randy Wininger, Floyd L. Hawkins, Warren Albright, J. Keith Gibson and Councilwoman Barbara McFeaters. Councilwoman Lynn Gee was unable to attend.  Others attending were Auditor January Roush; Commissioners Paul R. George and Dan Gregory, Kathy Collins, Community Corrections Director; Judge Lynne E Ellis; Highway Superintendent Leo Padgett, Highway Clerk Terri Alcorn, Tim Kinder, Martin County Alliance; Gerald Wilcoxen, Jill Albright, Loogootee Tribune; and Courtney Hughett, Martin County Journal. 

President Summers called the meeting to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 6:00pm.
The minutes from the special meeting of May 3, 2013, were approved as submitted with the motion made by Councilman Albright and seconded by Councilman Gibson.  All were in favor and the motion passed. Councilman Hawkins did not vote due to his absence at that meeting.  
Tim Kinder, Martin County Alliance updated the Council on the Indian Creek Quarry.  The Council granted Indian Creek Quarry an abatement last fall. Indian Creek is made up of 2 companies and is growing faster than anticipated.  The companies started with 5 employees, currently have 18 with the possibility of adding 2 additional employees in the near future.  Of the 13 new employees, 9 are from Martin County.  When Indian Creek was granted the abatement Dave Graber pledged that 50% of his trucking company workforce would be from Martin County.  The company currently has 70% from Martin County.  Kinder also updated on the Council on the Westgate Project.  The land transaction has taken place and the abatement will be forth coming.  
Gerald Wilcoxen came before the Council to ask for mileage compensation.  Wilcoxen is the Council appointed member of the Mental Health Board which meets once a month in Vincennes.  The meeting is 105 miles round trip.  Wilcoxen was advised to turn a mileage claim into the Auditor’s Office for the Commissioners to approve.  
The Commissioners submitted a $15,000 additional appropriation to finish storage space in the new Shoals Recycling Center for the Courthouse.  The space will be climate controlled, secured and limited keys given out to Courthouse department heads.  The space is approximately 500-600 square feet.  Commissioner President George has looked at other possible sights and they were just not feasible.   The $15,000 will be paid to Daviess County Metal, who is constructing the building.  Councilman Albright would like a long term agreement with the Solid Waste and the Board of Commissioners concerning this space.  Commissioner Gregory will have an agreement drawn up for the Commissioners to sign.  Councilman Albright made a motion to approve the Additional Appropriation from the Cumulative Capital Development Fund, Capital Outlay, Recycling Center Storage Space-$15,000 contingent on a long term agreement being made between the Solid Waste and the Board of Commissioners.  Councilman Summers made the second. A brief discussion followed on who actually owns the building.  Commissioner Gregory stated the Solid Waste Board but as a subunit of Martin County.  All were in favor and the motion passed. 

Judge Ellis came before the Council to request Additional Appropriations for Public Defender and Contract Services.  The Supplemental Public Defender Fund collects fees that can only be used for public defenders.  Councilman Hawkins made a motion to approve the Additional Appropriation from the Supplemental Public Defender fund, Personal Services, Public Defender Fees-$17,000.  Councilwoman McFeaters made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  Councilman Wininger made a motion to approve the Additional Appropriation from the General Fund, Court, Personal Services, Public Defender-$50,000.  Councilman Gibson made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  Councilman Albright made a motion to approve the Additional Appropriation from the General Fund, Court, Other Services & Charges, Contract Services-$5,400.  Councilwoman McFeaters made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  

Auditor Roush presented Amended Salary Ordinance 2013-09 that establishes the Highway Departments Part Time/Seasonal Mowers hourly rate of $11 per hour.  Councilman Hawkins made the motion to approved Salary Ordinance 2013-9.   Councilman Wininger made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  

A discussion followed concerning the Affordable Health Care Act and local changes that need to be made.  The County Insurance Agent Marilyn McCollough has sent in documents for the Commissioners to sign Tuesday night at their meeting.  Councilman Albright suggested that County Attorney Lett investigate further.          
Commissioner Gregory came before the Council to request funds for a 2013 Dodge Caravan at Washington Chrysler to be used for veteran transport.  Auditor Roush explained the three transfers needed to purchase the van.  Councilman Hawkins made a motion  to approve the following transfers:  $7871.64 from Cumulative Capital Development, Other Services & Charges, Jail Repairs to Cumulative Capital Development, Capital Outlay, Veteran’s Van; $8,000 from County EDIT, Personal Services, Health Insurance to County EDIT, Capital Outlay, Veteran’s Van and $7,000 from General Fund, Commissioners, Other Services & Charges, Veteran’s Van to General Fund, Commissioners, Capital Outlay, Veteran’s Van  for a total transfer of $22,871.64.  Councilwoman McFeaters made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  Councilman Hawkins would like the Veteran Service Officer Linda Dillon to include in her 2014 budget itemized expenses pertaining to the veteran’s van.  Commissioner Gregory stated that VSO Dillon turned in her 1st quarter report at the last Commissioner meeting and was currently attending a training conference.  Dillon will be in charge of the veterans’ van.  

Auditor Roush requested on behalf of Assessor Carolyn McGuire that Rhonda Sanders be appointed to the PTABOA Board for one day as a substitute for Kenneth Furhman.  Councilman Wininger made the motion to appoint Rhonda Sanders to the PTABOA Board for one day.  Councilman Hawkins made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  

Commissioner President George came before the Council to discuss additional funding for the employees Health Savings Accounts.  Due to budgeting more than needed for health insurance premiums, the Commissioners would like to put $1,000 into employees’ Health Savings Accounts.   Councilman Hawkins requested further calculations be presented at the next Council meeting.  Auditor Roush will have all the information ready for the July 1st  meeting.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          
Councilman Wininger and Commissioner George both attended the Lost River Fire Station ground breaking ceremonies over the weekend.  The ceremony went really well and all those in attendance were very appreciative.  Commissioner Kevin Boyd also attended the ceremony.   

The dates for the Budget Hearings were tabled until the July 1, 2013 meeting.  

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:40 pm with a motion made by Councilman Gibson and seconded by Councilwoman McFeaters.   All were in favor and the motion passed.  
_______________________________

____________________________________
 C. Richard Summers, President


Randy L. Wininger, Vice President

_________________________________  

___________________________________
Warren D. Albright



Floyd L. Hawkins
_______________________________

____________________________________
J. Keith Gibson




M. Lynn Gee
_______________________________ 



Barbara McFeaters










ATTEST:  ____________________________________

    January L. Roush, Martin County Auditor

Martin


County








